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The circumstances in which I
gave up smoking were these:

I was a mere bachelor, drifting toward what I now see to be a
tragic
middle age. I had become so accustomed to smoke issuing from my
mouth
that I felt incomplete without it; indeed, the time came when I
could
refrain from smoking if doing nothing else, but hardly during the
hours
of toil. To lay aside my pipe was to find myself soon afterward
wandering restlessly round my table. No blind beggar was ever more
abjectly led by his dog, or more loath to cut the string.

I am much better without tobacco, and already have a difficulty
in
sympathizing with the man I used to be. Even to call him up, as it
were,
and regard him without prejudice is a difficult task, for we forget
the
old selves on whom we have turned our backs, as we forget a street
that
has been reconstructed. Does the freed slave always shiver at the
crack
of a whip? I fancy not, for I recall but dimly, and without acute
suffering, the horrors of my smoking days. There were nights when I
awoke with a pain at my heart that made me hold my breath. I did
not
dare move. After perhaps ten minutes of dread, I would shift my
position
an inch at a time. Less frequently I felt this sting in the
daytime,
and believed I was dying while my friends were talking to me. I
never
mentioned these experiences to a human being; indeed, though a
medical
man was among my companions, I cunningly deceived him on the rare
occasions when he questioned me about the amount of tobacco I was
consuming weekly. Often in the dark I not only vowed to give up
smoking,
but wondered why I cared for it. Next morning I went straight from
breakfast to my pipe, without the smallest struggle with myself.
Latterly I knew, while resolving to break myself of the habit, that
I would be better employed trying to sleep. I had elaborate ways of
cheating myself, but it became disagreeable to me to know how many
ounces of tobacco I was smoking weekly. Often I smoked cigarettes
to
reduce the number of my cigars.

On the other hand, if these sharp pains be excepted, I felt
quite well.
My appetite was as good as it is now, and I worked as cheerfully
and
certainly harder. To some slight extent, I believe, I experienced
the
same pains in my boyhood, before I smoked, and I am not an absolute
stranger to them yet. They were most frequent in my smoking days,
but I
have no other reason for charging them to tobacco. Possibly a
doctor who
was himself a smoker would have pooh–poohed them. Nevertheless, I
have
lighted my pipe, and then, as I may say, hearkened for them. At the
first intimation that they were coming I laid the pipe down and
ceased
to smoke—until they had passed.

I will not admit that, once sure it was doing me harm, I could
not,
unaided, have given up tobacco. But I was reluctant to make sure. I
should like to say that I left off smoking because I considered it
a
mean form of slavery, to be condemned for moral as well as physical
reasons; but though now I clearly see the folly of smoking, I was
blind
to it for some months after I had smoked my last pipe. I gave up my
most delightful solace, as I regarded it, for no other reason than
that
the lady who was willing to fling herself away on me said that I
must
choose between it and her. This deferred our marriage for six
months.

I have now come, as those who read will see, to look upon
smoking with
my wife's eyes. My old bachelor friends complain because I do not
allow
smoking in the house, but I am always ready to explain my position,
and
I have not an atom of pity for them. If I cannot smoke here neither
shall they. When I visit them in the old inn they take a poor
revenge by
blowing rings of smoke almost in my face. This ambition to blow
rings
is the most ignoble known to man. Once I was a member of a club for
smokers, where we practised blowing rings. The most successful got
a box
of cigars as a prize at the end of the year. Those were days! Often
I
think wistfully of them. We met in a cozy room off the Strand. How
well
I can picture it still. Time–tables lying everywhere, with which we
could light our pipes. Some smoked clays, but for the Arcadia
Mixture
give me a brier. My brier was the sweetest ever known. It is
strange
now to recall a time when a pipe seemed to be my best friend.

My present state is so happy that I can only look back with
wonder at
my hesitation to enter upon it. Our house was taken while I was
still
arguing that it would be dangerous to break myself of smoking all
at
once. At that time my ideal of married life was not what it is now,
and
I remember Jimmy's persuading me to fix on this house, because the
large
room upstairs with the three windows was a smoker's dream. He
pictured
himself and me there in the summer–time blowing rings, with our
coats
off and our feet out at the windows; and he said that the closet at
the
back looking on to a blank wall would make a charming drawing–room
for
my wife. For the moment his enthusiasm carried me away, but I see
now
how selfish it was, and I have before me the face of Jimmy when he
paid
us his first visit and found that the closet was not the
drawing–room.
Jimmy is a fair specimen of a man, not without parts, destroyed by
devotion to his pipe. To this day he thinks that mantelpiece vases
are
meant for holding pipe–lights in. We are almost certain that when
he
stays with us he smokes in his bedroom—a detestable practice that
I cannot permit.
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Two cigars a day at ninepence apiece come to 

  £27 7s. 6d.
 yearly,
and four ounces of tobacco a week at nine shillings a pound come to

  £5 17s.
 yearly. That makes 

  £33 4s. 6d.
 When we calculate
the yearly expense of tobacco in this way, we are naturally taken
aback,
and our extravagance shocks us more after we have considered how
much
more satisfactorily the money might have been spent. With 

  £33 4s.
  6d.
 you can buy new Oriental rugs for the drawing–room, as well
as
a spring bonnet and a nice dress. These are things that give
permanent
pleasure, whereas you have no interest in a cigar after flinging
away
the stump. Judging by myself, I should say that it was want of
thought
rather than selfishness that makes heavy smokers of so many
bachelors.
Once a man marries, his eyes are opened to many things that he was
quite
unaware of previously, among them being the delight of adding an
article
of furniture to the drawing–room every month, and having a bedroom
in
pink and gold, the door of which is always kept locked. If men
would
only consider that every cigar they smoke would buy part of a new
piano–stool in terra–cotta plush, and that for every pound tin of
tobacco
purchased away goes a vase for growing dead geraniums in, they
would
surely hesitate. They do not consider, however, until they marry,
and
then they are forced to it. For my own part, I fail to see why
bachelors
should be allowed to smoke as much as they like, when we are
debarred
from it.
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The very smell of tobacco is abominable, for one cannot get it
out of
the curtains, and there is little pleasure in existence unless the
curtains are all right. As for a cigar after dinner, it only makes
you dull and sleepy and disinclined for ladies' society. A far more
delightful way of spending the evening is to go straight from
dinner to
the drawing–room and have a little music. It calms the mind to
listen to
your wife's niece singing, "Oh, that we two were Maying!" Even if
you
are not musical, as is the case with me, there is a great deal in
the
drawing–room to refresh you. There are the Japanese fans on the
wall,
which are things of beauty, though your artistic taste may not be
sufficiently educated to let you know it except by hearsay; and it
is
pleasant to feel that they were bought with money which, in the
foolish
old days, would have been squandered on a box of cigars. In like
manner
every pretty trifle in the room reminds you how much wiser you are
now
than you used to be. It is even gratifying to stand in summer at
the
drawing–room window and watch the very cabbies passing with cigars
in
their mouths. At the same time, if I had the making of the laws I
would
prohibit people's smoking in the street. If they are married men,
they
are smoking drawing–room fire–screens and mantelpiece borders for
the
pink–and–gold room. If they are bachelors, it is a scandal that
bachelors should get the best of everything.

Nothing is more pitiable than the way some men of my
acquaintance
enslave themselves to tobacco.

Nay, worse, they make an idol of some one particular tobacco. I
know a
man who considers a certain mixture so superior to all others that
he
will walk three miles for it. Surely every one will admit that this
is lamentable. It is not even a good mixture, for I used to try it
occasionally; and if there is one man in London who knows tobaccoes
it
is myself. There is only one mixture in London deserving the
adjective
superb. I will not say where it is to be got, for the result would
certainly be that many foolish men would smoke more than ever; but
I
never knew anything to compare to it. It is deliciously mild yet
full of
fragrance, and it never burns the tongue. If you try it once you
smoke
it ever afterward. It clears the brain and soothes the temper. When
I went away for a holiday anywhere I took as much of that exquisite
health–giving mixture as I thought would last me the whole time,
but
I always ran out of it. Then I telegraphed to London for more, and
was
miserable until it arrived. How I tore the lid off the canister!
That
is a tobacco to live for. But I am better without it.

Occasionally I feel a little depressed after dinner still,
without being
able to say why, and if my wife has left me, I wander about the
room
restlessly, like one who misses something. Usually, however, she
takes
me with her to the drawing–room, and reads aloud her delightfully
long
home–letters or plays soft music to me. If the music be sweet and
sad it
takes me away to a stair in an inn, which I climb gayly, and shake
open
a heavy door on the top floor, and turn up the gas. It is a little
room
I am in once again, and very dusty. A pile of papers and magazines
stands as high as a table in the corner furthest from the door. The
cane
chair shows the exact shape of Marriot's back. What is left (after
lighting the fire) of a frame picture lies on the hearth–rug.
Gilray
walks in uninvited. He has left word that his visitors are to be
sent on
to me. The room fills. My hand feels along the mantelpiece for a
brown
jar. The jar is between my knees; I fill my pipe….

After a time the music ceases, and my wife puts her hand on my
shoulder.
Perhaps I start a little, and then she says I have been asleep.
This is
the book of my dreams.
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It was not in my chambers, but
three hundred miles further north, that
I learned to smoke. I think I may say with confidence that a first
cigar
was never smoked in such circumstances before.

At that time I was a school–boy, living with my brother, who was
a man.
People mistook our relations, and thought I was his son. They would
ask
me how my father was, and when he heard of this he scowled at me.
Even
to this day I look so young that people who remember me as a boy
now
think I must be that boy's younger brother. I shall tell presently
of
a strange mistake of this kind, but at present I am thinking of the
evening when my brother's eldest daughter was born—perhaps the most
trying evening he and I ever passed together. So far as I knew, the
affair was very sudden, and I felt sorry for my brother as well as
for
myself.

We sat together in the study, he on an arm–chair drawn near the
fire and
I on the couch. I cannot say now at what time I began to have an
inkling
that there was something wrong. It came upon me gradually and made
me very uncomfortable, though of course I did not show this. I
heard
people going up and down stairs, but I was not at that time
naturally
suspicious. Comparatively early in the evening I felt that my
brother
had something on his mind. As a rule, when we were left together,
he
yawned or drummed with his fingers on the arm of his chair to show
that
he did not feel uncomfortable, or I made a pretence of being at
ease by
playing with the dog or saying that the room was close. Then one of
us
would rise, remark that he had left his book in the dining–room,
and
go away to look for it, taking care not to come back till the other
had gone. In this crafty way we helped each other. On that
occasion,
however, he did not adopt any of the usual methods, and though I
went
up to my bedroom several times and listened through the wall, I
heard
nothing. At last some one told me not to go upstairs, and I
returned
to the study, feeling that I now knew the worst. He was still in
the
arm–chair, and I again took to the couch. I could see by the way he
looked at me over his pipe that he was wondering whether I knew
anything. I don't think I ever liked my brother better than on that
night; and I wanted him to understand that, whatever happened, it
would
make no difference between us. But the affair upstairs was too
delicate
to talk of, and all I could do was to try to keep his mind from
brooding
on it, by making him tell me things about politics. This is the
kind of
man my brother is. He is an astonishing master of facts, and I
suppose
he never read a book yet, from a Blue Book to a volume of verse,
without catching the author in error about something. He reads
books
for that purpose. As a rule I avoided argument with him, because he
was
disappointed if I was right and stormed if I was wrong. It was
therefore
a dangerous thing to begin on politics, but I thought the
circumstances
warranted it. To my surprise he answered me in a rambling manner,
occasionally breaking off in the middle of a sentence and seeming
to
listen for something. I tried him on history, and mentioned 1822 as
the
date of the battle of Waterloo, merely to give him his opportunity.
But
he let it pass. After that there was silence. By and by he rose
from
his chair, apparently to leave the room, and then sat down again,
as if
he had thought better of it. He did this several times, always
eying me
narrowly. Wondering how I could make it easier for him, I took up a
book
and pretended to read with deep attention, meaning to show him that
he
could go away if he liked without my noticing it. At last he jumped
up,
and, looking at me boldly, as if to show that the house was his and
he could do what he liked in it, went heavily from the room. As
soon
as he was gone I laid down my book. I was now in a state of nervous
excitement, though outwardly I was quite calm. I took a look at him
as
he went up the stairs, and noticed that he had slipped off his
shoes
on the bottom step. All haughtiness had left him now.
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In a little while he came back. He found me reading. He lighted
his pipe
and pretended to read too. I shall never forget that my book was
"Anne
Judge, Spinster," while his was a volume of "Blackwood." Every five
minutes his pipe went out, and sometimes the book lay neglected on
his
knee as he stared at the fire. Then he would go out for five
minutes and
come back again. It was late now, and I felt that I should like to
go to
my bedroom and lock myself in. That, however, would have been
selfish;
so we sat on defiantly. At last he started from his chair as some
one
knocked at the door. I heard several people talking, and then loud
above
their voices a younger one.
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When I came to myself, the first thing I thought was that they
would ask
me to hold it. Then I remembered, with another sinking at the
heart,
that they might want to call it after me. These, of course, were
selfish
reflections; but my position was a trying one. The question was,
what
was the proper thing for me to do? I told myself that my brother
might
come back at any moment, and all I thought of after that was what I
should say to him. I had an idea that I ought to congratulate him,
but
it seemed a brutal thing to do. I had not made up my mind when I
heard
him coming down. He was laughing and joking in what seemed to me a
flippant kind of way, considering the circumstances. When his hand
touched the door I snatched at my book and read as hard as I could.
He
was swaggering a little as he entered, but the swagger went out of
him
as soon as his eye fell on me. I fancy he had come down to tell me,
and now he did not know how to begin. He walked up and down the
room
restlessly, looking at me as he walked the one way, while I looked
at
him as he walked the other way. At length he sat down again and
took up
his book. He did not try to smoke. The silence was something
terrible;
nothing was to be heard but an occasional cinder falling from the
grate.
This lasted, I should say, for twenty minutes, and then he closed
his
book and flung it on the table. I saw that the game was up, and
closed
"Anne Judge, Spinster." Then he said, with affected jocularity:
"Well,
young man, do you know that you are an uncle?" There was silence
again,
for I was still trying to think out some appropriate remark. After
a
time I said, in a weak voice. "Boy or girl?" "Girl," he answered.
Then
I thought hard again, and all at once remembered something. "Both
doing
well?" I whispered. "Yes," he said sternly. I felt that something
great
was expected of me, but I could not jump up and wring his hand. I
was an
uncle. I stretched out my arm toward the cigar–box, and firmly
lighted
my first cigar.
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Darkness comes, and with it the
porter to light our stair gas. He
vanishes into his box. Already the inn is so quiet that the tap of
a
pipe on a window–sill startles all the sparrows in the quadrangle.
The
men on my stair emerged from their holes. Scrymgeour, in a
dressing–gown, pushes open the door of the boudoir on the first
floor,
and climbs lazily. The sentimental face and the clay with a crack
in it
are Marriot's. Gilray, who has been rehearsing his part in the new
original comedy from the Icelandic, ceases muttering and feels his
way
along his dark lobby. Jimmy pins a notice on his door, "Called away
on
business," and crosses to me. Soon we are all in the old room
again,
Jimmy on the hearth–rug, Marriot in the cane chair; the curtains
are
pinned together with a pen–nib, and the five of us are smoking the
Arcadia Mixture.

Pettigrew will be welcomed if he comes, but he is a married man,
and we
seldom see him nowadays. Others will be regarded as intruders. If
they
are smoking common tobaccoes, they must either be allowed to try
ours
or requested to withdraw. One need only put his head in at my door
to
realize that tobaccoes are of two kinds, the Arcadia and others. No
one who smokes the Arcadia would ever attempt to describe its
delights,
for his pipe would be certain to go out. When he was at school,
Jimmy
Moggridge smoked a cane chair, and he has since said that from cane
to
ordinary mixtures was not so noticeable as the change from ordinary
mixtures to the Arcadia. I ask no one to believe this, for the
confirmed
smoker in Arcadia detests arguing with anybody about anything. Were
I
anxious to prove Jimmy's statement, I would merely give you the
only
address at which the Arcadia is to be had. But that I will not do.
It
would be as rash as proposing a man with whom I am unacquainted for
my club. You may not be worthy to smoke the Arcadia Mixture.
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Even though I became attached to you, I might not like to take
the
responsibility of introducing you to the Arcadia. This mixture has
an
extraordinary effect upon character, and probably you want to
remain as
you are. Before I discovered the Arcadia, and communicated it to
the
other five—including Pettigrew—we had all distinct individualities,
but now, except in appearance—and the Arcadia even tells on that—we
are as like as holly leaves. We have the same habits, the same ways
of
looking at things, the same satisfaction in each other. No doubt we
are
not yet absolutely alike, indeed I intend to prove this, but in
given
circumstances we would probably do the same thing, and,
furthermore, it
would be what other people would not do. Thus when we are together
we
are only to be distinguished by our pipes; but any one of us in the
company of persons who smoke other tobaccoes would be considered
highly
original. He would be a pigtail in Europe.
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If you meet in company a man who has ideas and is not shy, yet
refuses
absolutely to be drawn into talk, you may set him down as one of
us.
Among the first effects of the Arcadia is to put an end to jabber.
Gilray had at one time the reputation of being such a brilliant
talker
that Arcadians locked their doors on him, but now he is a man that
can
be invited anywhere. The Arcadia is entirely responsible for the
change.
Perhaps I myself am the most silent of our company, and hostesses
usually think me shy. They ask ladies to draw me out, and when the
ladies find me as hopeless as a sulky drawer, they call me stupid.
The
charge may be true, but I do not resent it, for I smoke the Arcadia
Mixture, and am consequently indifferent to abuse.

I willingly gibbet myself to show how reticent the Arcadia makes
us.
It happens that I have a connection with Nottingham, and whenever a
man mentions Nottingham to me, with a certain gleam in his eye, I
know
that he wants to discuss the lace trade. But it is a curious fact
that
the aggressive talker constantly mixes up Nottingham and
Northampton.
"Oh, you know Nottingham," he says, interestedly; "and how do you
like
Labouchere for a member?" Do you think I put him right? Do you
imagine
me thirsting to tell that Mr. Labouchere is the Christian member
for
Northampton? Do you suppose me swift to explain that Mr. Broadhurst
is one of the Nottingham members, and that the "Nottingham lambs"
are notorious in the history of political elections? Do you fancy
me
explaining that he is quite right in saying that Nottingham has a
large
market–place? Do you see me drawn into half an hour's talk about
Robin
Hood? That is not my way. I merely reply that we like Mr.
Labouchere
pretty well. It may be said that I gain nothing by this; that the
talker
will be as curious about Northampton as he would have been about
Nottingham, and that Bradlaugh and Labouchere and boots will serve
his
turn quite as well as Broadhurst and lace and Robin Hood. But that
is
not so. Beginning on Northampton in the most confident manner, it
suddenly flashes across him that he has mistaken Northampton for
Nottingham. "How foolish of me!" he says. I maintain a severe
silence.
He is annoyed. My experience of talkers tells me that nothing
annoys
them so much as a blunder of this kind. From the coldly polite way
in
which I have taken the talker's remarks, he discovers the value I
put
upon them, and after that, if he has a neighbor on the other side,
he
leaves me alone.

Enough has been said to show that the Arcadian's golden rule is
to
be careful about what he says. This does not mean that he is to say
nothing. As society is at present constituted you are bound to make
an
occasional remark. But you need not make it rashly. It has been
said
somewhere that it would be well for talkative persons to count
twenty,
or to go over the alphabet, before they let fall the observation
that
trembles on their lips. The non–talker has no taste for such an
unintellectual exercise. At the same time he must not hesitate too
long, for, of course, it is to his advantage to introduce the
subject.
He ought to think out a topic of which his neighbor will not be
able
to make very much. To begin on the fall of snow, or the number of
tons of turkeys consumed on Christmas Day, as stated in the 

  Daily
  Telegraph
, is to deserve your fate. If you are at a dinner–party
of men only, take your host aside, and in a few well–considered
sentences find out from him what kind of men you are to sit between
during dinner. Perhaps one of them is an African traveller. A
knowledge
of this prevents your playing into his hands, by remarking that the
papers are full of the relief of Emin Pasha. These private
inquiries
will also save you from talking about Mr. Chamberlain to a neighbor
who
turns out to be the son of a Birmingham elector. Allow that man his
chance, and he will not only give you the Birmingham gossip, but
what
individual electors said about Mr. Chamberlain to the banker or the
tailor, and what the grocer did the moment the poll was declared,
with
particulars about the antiquity of Birmingham and the fishing to be
had
in the neighborhood. What you ought to do is to talk about Emin
Pasha
to this man, and to the traveller about Mr. Chamberlain, taking
care, of
course, to speak in a low voice. In that way you may have
comparative
peace. Everything, however, depends on the calibre of your
neighbors. If
they agree to look upon you as an honorable antagonist, and so to
fight
fair, the victory will be to him who deserves it; that is to say,
to the
craftier man of the two. But talkers, as a rule, do not fight fair.
They
consider silent men their prey. It will thus be seen that I
distinguish
between talkers, admitting that some of them are worse than others.
The
lowest in the social scale is he who stabs you in the back, as it
were,
instead of crossing swords. If one of the gentlemen introduced to
you is
of that type, he will not be ashamed to say, "Speaking of Emin
Pasha,
I wonder if Mr. Chamberlain is interested in the relief expedition.
I don't know if I told you that my father―" and there he is, fairly
on horseback. It is seldom of any use to tempt him into other
channels.
Better turn to your traveller and let him describe the different
routes
to Egyptian Equatorial Provinces, with his own views thereon. Allow
him
even to draw a map of Africa with a fork on the table–cloth. A
talker of
this kind is too full of his subject to insist upon answering
questions,
so that he does not trouble you much. It is his own dinner that is
spoiled rather than yours. Treat in the same way as the Chamberlain
talker the man who sits down beside you and begins, "Remarkable
man,
Mr. Gladstone."

There was a ventilator in my room, which sometimes said
"Crik–crik!"
reminding us that no one had spoken for an hour. Occasionally,
however,
we had lapses of speech, when Gilray might tell over again—though
not
quite as I mean to tell it—the story of his first pipeful of the
Arcadia, or Scrymgeour, the travelled man, would give us the list
of
famous places in Europe where he had smoked. But, as a rule, none
of us
paid much attention to what the others said, and after the last
pipe the
room emptied—unless Marriot insisted on staying behind to bore me
with
his scruples—by first one and then another putting his pipe into
his
pocket and walking silently out of the room.
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